
 

 

Adult Social Care and Health Overview 
and Scrutiny Committee 
 
Wednesday 15 February 2023  
 

Minutes 
 
Attendance 
 
Committee Members 
Councillor Clare Golby (Chair)  
Councillor John Holland (Vice-Chair)  
Councillor John Cooke  
Councillor Tracey Drew  
Councillor Jenny Fradgley 
Councillor Marian Humphreys  
Councillor Jan Matecki  
Councillor Penny-Anne O'Donnell (Stratford-upon-Avon District Council) 
Councillor Ian Shenton  
Councillor Sandra Smith (North Warwickshire Borough Council) 
Councillor Mandy Tromans 
 
Officers 
Nigel Minns, Isabelle Moorhouse, Pete Sidgwick and Paul Spencer.  
 
Others in attendance 
Councillor Margaret Bell, Portfolio Holder for Adult Social Care and Health 
Chris Bain, Healthwatch Warwickshire (HWW) 
Rachael Danter, Coventry and Warwickshire Integrated Care Board (C&WICB) 
David Lawrence (press) 
  
1. General 
 

(1) Apologies 
 
 Councillor Cape (Nuneaton and Bedworth Borough Council), Councillor Mills, Councillor Mrs 

Redford (Warwick District Council) and Councillor Rolfe (replaced by Councillor Fradgley). An 
apology from Councillor Shenton who joined the meeting late and from Councillor Falp (due to 
present the GP Services review). Apologies had been received from the following Officers: 
Shade Agboola and Becky Hale (WCC) and Rose Uwins (C&WICB). 
 
(2) Disclosures of Pecuniary and Non-Pecuniary Interests 

 
 None. 

 



 

Page 2 
Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
15.02.23 

(3) Chair’s Announcements 
 
 None. 

 
(4) Minutes of previous meetings 

 
 The Minutes of the committee meeting held on 16 November 2022 were approved as a true 

record and signed by the Chair. Councillor Mrs Humphreys asked for an update on the 
additional customer service data relating to complaints from older people in the north of the 
county. This had been circulated and would be reissued to the member. 
 

2. Public Speaking 
 
None. 
 
3. Questions to Portfolio Holders 
 
None. 
 
4. Questions to the NHS 
 
It was noted that Councillor Mrs Humphreys had submitted questions but had agreed that these be 
covered as part of the presentation on system pressures. 
 
5. Presentation on System Pressures 
 
The Committee received a joint presentation on system pressures in Warwickshire from Rachael 
Danter of the Coventry and Warwickshire Integrated Care Board (C&WICB) and Pete Sidgwick for 
the County Council.  
  
The presentation covered the following areas: 

• System pressures – some key facts 
• Accident and emergency attendances 
• Activity to support the system 
• Number of occupied beds for all discharged adult patients in hospital for over seven days  
• Supported discharges facilitated by Warwickshire Social Care. Slides provided this data for 

the period April 2022 - January 2023 by week, site and site & pathway.  
• Discharge to Assess activity   
• Home based therapy 
• Reablement 
• Domiciliary Care 
• Hospital Discharge Fund 

  
Questions and comments were invited with responses provided as indicated: 
  

•   Several members recorded their thanks for the presentation. 
•   Councillor Holland noted the data provided on the low numbers of people awaiting care 

packages to be able to leave hospital, which showed this was an efficient service. The data 
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on discharges he received as a hospital governor showed this to be a major concern for the 
Trust.  He asked what could be done to align the figures to give a common understanding.  

•   Pete Sidgwick replied that operationally there was a good understanding. The challenges 
may relate to NHS England metric requirements around medical fitness for discharge. He 
had discussed the same issue with the Portfolio Holder, Councillor Bell. In broad terms the 
data reported by hospital trusts and the County Council were similar. Another contributor 
was where patients lived. Some patients at George Eliot Hospital lived in neighbouring 
areas and were included on social care data for Leicestershire or Coventry.  

•   Reference was made to the Discharge Integration Frontrunner Initiative. This sought to 
streamline acute hospital discharges, the ask being to discharge patients within 24 hours of 
when they were deemed to be medically fit to do so. This could be very challenging both 
from a commissioning and operational perspective and an outline was given of the many 
facets which needed to be considered. That said, there was always room to improve.  

•   Rachael Danter spoke about perceptions and what was actually required to enable patients 
to return safely to their place of residence.  Sometimes acute services may feel the process 
took longer than necessary, especially when those trusts were under pressure. The 
frontrunner initiative provided the way forward and whilst its target was challenging, it was 
believed it could be achieved. 

•   Councillor Holland sought more information about NHS continuing care and onward 
treatment for people in their home, referring to recent announcements from the Secretary of 
State for Health and Social Care. This should assist earlier hospital discharge and an 
example was given for elective surgery procedures which may only require patients to be in 
hospital for a single day. He asked if there were perceived problems with delivering such 
care at home for both the NHS and Social Care. 

•   In response, Officers advised this was known as ‘virtual wards’ with continued treatment in 
the home. Social Care was precluded from providing healthcare. However, when it came to 
delivery there would likely be a partnership approach, given the links between WCC and the 
provider market. The financial support aspects of continuing healthcare were explained.  
There were ongoing discussions about virtual wards across the local system. 

•   Councillor Matecki asked if there was a real understanding of the root causes of system 
pressures and whether the actions being taken were an immediate response, or permanent 
corrective actions. He asked if the approach taken would lead to future capacity challenges.  

•   Rachael Danter provided context on the pressures faced every year and those experienced 
for the last two winters, mentioning flu rates, respiratory issues and Covid. The local system 
looked at the baseline issues it faced, approaching them in partnership and made best use 
of any additional funding allocations. It reviewed what was working well. Then for unusual 
issues or where extremes were identified, short term measures were used, based on 
previous experience. Services ‘looked back’ post winter to take learning for the future. In 
effect it was a hybrid model. 

•   Pete Sidgwick added that today’s presentation had included how to assist discharge, and a 
future aspect would be avoiding unnecessary admission to hospital and managing hospital 
throughput. This was a complex and national issue more about how people used the NHS. 
The approach was to make the supported discharge as effective as possible, helping 
people to return to their residence with as much independence as possible. 

•   Rachael Danter confirmed the commitment to the preventative agenda, referring to the 
Integrated Care Partnership Strategy, improving population health and wellbeing, also 
addressing health inequalities. This was a longer-term aspect.  
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•   It was questioned if the NHS used external consultants to identify potential solutions. Such 
consultants were used where feasible, whilst being mindful of the costs to public funds. The 
frontrunner work was an example where some consultant support had been used, but much 
of this process had been undertaken internally. The expertise rested with the clinicians and 
practitioners who needed the space and environment to focus on such projects. Data and 
benchmarking to others were also used. 

•   Councillor Drew congratulated officers for the achievements made on providing domiciliary 
care packages efficiently. She referred to graphs in the presentation on the reductions in 
hospital stay data, asking if there were lessons that could be learned from the data for these 
periods to assist, either now or in the future.  

•   Rachael Danter responded that the graph corresponded to a spike in the Covid pandemic 
where hospitals reduced admissions and sought to get people out of hospital as soon as 
possible. There had been a lot of learning from the pandemic and examples were given 
around stepping down non-critical services when the system was under significant 
pressure. Where possible the way care was delivered would not revert to that pre-
pandemic. At the same time restoring services and increasing public confidence in the NHS 
were important. Councillor Drew clarified that her question was more about lessons learned 
for discharge processes.  Pete Sidgwick added that at the time referred to, there were less 
people in hospital, which in turn assisted the discharge process. This was coupled with the 
pandemic providing even more impetus to get people out of hospital.   

•   Councillor Drew questioned the 0% data on people being discharged to nursing or 
residential care. Pete Sidgwick clarified that this concerned pathway three, which was NHS 
led and for cases involving continuing healthcare. The majority of social care cases were 
under pathways one and two, for which data was provided. 

•   On discharge to assess, Councillor Drew sought more information about how the beds were 
commissioned and whether this may cause the beds to be under-utilised or lead to hospital 
discharge delays if there was not sufficient capacity. These beds were ‘block’ purchased, 
with periodic assessment of the numbers required in each location. If they were ‘spot’ 
purchased there may be a shortage of capacity at times. There were measures to utilise 
these beds efficiently but were times when some beds were empty.  

•   Councillor Drew sought clarity on the term ‘people living independently’ as this may be 
doing so with or without support. This was confirmed and people discharged under pathway 
one may require ongoing support.  After a period of time, if ongoing support was required, 
the Care Act Team became involved.  

•   Councillor O’Donnell spoke from personal experience of the significant improvements made 
in the discharge pathways. The process had been smooth, removing stress for the family 
and enabling them to plan for the discharge. It showed the joined-up approach between 
teams. The family member was now being supported at home and the difference in the 
service was phenomenal. She gave thanks for these improvements, recalling the 
frustrations experienced previously. There was also recognition of the improvements in care 
in hospital. An area for further improvement was patient information transfer to the 
ambulance service supporting the patient to travel home, in this case about mobility issues. 
Officers were asked to pass on these thanks to the staff. 

•   Chris Bain explained that Healthwatch looked at the pressures on patients and carers. 
Feedback over the last couple of years showed a decline in trust and confidence in the 
system. Patients were presenting later and with more complex conditions, with more 
anxiety, frustration and some anger being seen by HWW staff. Such studies showed where 
capacity met demand, and where perception met expectation. There was known 
misunderstanding and frustration. HWW received feedback about GP access, and the 



 

Page 5 
Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
15.02.23 

services being better at some practices than others. There were delays in assessment, 
diagnostic services and treatment. Further points about access to mental health services, 
dentistry, and pharmacy. These had not been reflected in the system pressures despite the 
known staffing challenges in these areas. Over the last five years, HWW had asked people 
about what would make things better. Chris quoted four key areas raised: 

o   Remove assumptions and bias about the patient. 
o   Communication and good administration – do what you say you will and at that time; 

communicate what I can expect – this will improve trust and confidence. 
o   Create a safe space for those who are anxious, concerned, lonely or isolated. A safe 

space and trusted relationship will transform the patient’s experience. 
o   Simple acts of kindness – the actions of one person could change significantly the 

views of a patient. 
•       In summary, there was a need to think from a patient perspective. The Chair agreed the 

patient / person was key.  
•       Rachael Danter was aware of these points and HWW’s input of the patient view was 

valuable, an example being on the new ICP Strategy.  
•       Councillor Humphreys referred to the challenges for patients with dementia. When the 

pandemic restrictions were in place, many nurses had a lack of awareness of the dementia 
protocol. This enabled dementia patients to be accompanied so they had support, for 
example with food and hydration. Refusing such access caused stress for the family 
member/carer providing the support, as well as impacting on the patient’s condition. It was 
important to cascade information about the dementia protocol. The point was acknowledged 
and would be taken back. Officers reminded of the challenges from the pandemic, the 
constant changes in guidance and the impact for the staff delivering the care. 

•       Councillor Humphreys stated the need for a facility in the north of the County to provide 
bedded rehabilitation services. She spoke of the closure of the former premises at 
Bramcote and sought a breakdown of the costs of sending patients out of county for 
rehabilitation. Previously there had been such provision within Warwickshire to provide 
step-up/step-down care and it should be reinstated.  

•       Pete Sidgwick responded, being mindful of the questions Councillor Humphreys had 
submitted ahead of the meeting. There was a known challenge in capacity for community 
services and it was hard to recruit to people in some areas of Warwickshire. This meant that 
staff had to move around.  

•       In terms of step-down care Rachael Danter noted the points, which would be taken back. 
The aim was to get people home not require more beds. A capacity and demand exercise 
was being undertaken. This was linked to a change in approach to get people home and 
with the support they needed to enable them to be as independent as possible. 

•       The Chair reiterated that there were no rehabilitation beds in the north of Warwickshire. She 
made a comparison to the current services provided in the south, the review of those 
services and the previous request that this review be undertaken county-wide to give a ‘One 
Warwickshire’ approach.   

•       Councillor Bell sought more information about the respiratory hubs. These were provided in 
partnership between primary and secondary care as a ‘virtual’ ward. For patients with 
respiratory issues, it looked at the support required in the acute phase of treatment and the 
treatment afterwards at home or to avoid the need for readmission to hospital. Rachael 
Danter outlined the clinical support arrangements in place, the referral pathways and the 
extensive use of the service, which had now been in place since the second wave of Covid. 
An offer was made to provide further information on the locations and usage numbers.  
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•       Councillor Bell sought clarity on the difference between NHS and local authority discharges 
from hospital. Pete Sidgwick explained that currently, a supported discharge from hospital 
was provided for all, irrespective of whether this was from health or social care. Previously 
the challenge was around people paying for or contributing to their support costs. There 
was additional one-off funding which met these costs. Technically all hospital discharges 
were currently health led, but some were facilitated by social care staff. He gave an 
example to demonstrate this, spoke of the multiple pathways involved currently from a 
practitioner perspective and how this would be a single pathway under the frontrunner 
initiative. At a future date when people transferred back to social care support, an 
assessment of need and contribution costs would take place. Related points discussed 
were discharge numbers, the national guidance on discharges, the discharge to assess 
pathway and the administration of this health pathway by the local authority. 

•       A discussion about contributions to social care costs. Pete Sidgwick explained that staff 
held conversations with service users to explain the requirements. Those with capacity may 
elect not to receive the care. As context the contributions towards care costs in 
Warwickshire amounted to £52m per year. 

•       The Chair picked up the earlier points about soft skills to interact with patients with courtesy 
and respect. Managing patient expectations was also important. She spoke about 
infrastructure too and the challenges in providing services such as domiciliary care if the 
travel route was congested as it impeded effective service delivery.  

•       Pete Sidgwick reflected on the points from Chris Bain and the value in hearing lived 
experiences. On the points about making things better and the four areas identified, he 
spoke of the Council’s team principles which did cover these areas. As an organisation the 
Council could seek to influence colleagues in the local NHS too. He agreed that patient 
perceptions were often based on experiences and contact with front facing staff such as 
porters.  
  

Resolved 
That the Committee notes the presentation. 
 
6. GP Services Task and Finish Review 
 
On behalf of Councillor Falp, Chair of the Task and Finish Group (TFG), Paul Spencer, Senior 
Democratic Services Officer introduced this item.  
  
The County Council had approved a motion that the Adult Social Care and Health Overview and 
Scrutiny Committee (OSC) review and make recommendations about the provision of health 
centres within Warwickshire. To undertake this review, the OSC appointed a member TFG. An 
outline was given of the process undertaken by the TFG. It considered written evidence and held 
discussions with expert contributors from the NHS. Contributions were also provided by 
Healthwatch Warwickshire and a co-opted representative from a district council. The review 
included a comprehensive presentation from the then Coventry and Warwickshire Clinical 
Commissioning Group and a GP doctor who also represented the Local Medical Committee. The 
review report had been submitted. The TFG made a series of recommendations for the Coventry 
and Warwickshire Integrated Care System (ICS) and for those within the remit of individual 
agencies. The recommendations and the rationale for each of those recommendations were set 
out in the covering report and the appended review report, which also provided the supporting 
information.  
  



 

Page 7 
Adult Social Care and Health Overview and Scrutiny Committee 
 
15.02.23 

Members reviewed the report and appendix, raising the following points: 
  

• Chris Bain said this was a comprehensive report. There were some things which could not 
be influenced such as the shortage of GPs. There was more interest in looking at those 
things which the system could begin to tackle, such as the effectiveness of primary care 
networks (PCNs) in supporting practices, ensuring the patient voice was heard and lived 
experiences captured in PCNs. There was mixed experience of this and how well patient 
participation groups were working. This was another area where patient expectations 
clashed with capacity creating a tension. Demands on general practice were increasing. 
One contributor was people delaying going to their GP and their condition worsening as a 
result. He was concerned about the emergence of a primary care provider collaborative as 
part of the ICS. Healthwatch had not been involved in the development of that collaborative 
and he wondered where the patient voice and lived experience was being reflected in that 
collaborative.  

• Councillor Shenton sought more information about the NHS endeavours to recruit another 
556 full time equivalent roles into primary care. He asked if these staff were an increase, or 
to replace others and what the net effect was. Additionally, more information was sought 
about what the equivalent roles would be. This would be researched with NHS colleagues. 
There were also plans to revisit primary care as part of the committee’s future work 
programme.   

• On GP recruitment, Chris Bain added that doctors were less willing to become practice 
partners than being a part time GP. This created a further problem of securing senior GPs, 
to manage practices and replacing those who were nearing retirement age. 

• Councillor Bell took this point speaking of the opportunity for employed GPs rather than the 
current private businesses. Personally, she would like to see the acute trusts become 
involved in establishing such practices with employed GP doctors. This gave an increased 
opportunity to integrate with acute services. The Chair shared this view speaking of the 
opportunities and benefits of linked primary care rather than it being through the current 
private businesses.   

• Councillor Cooke said this was a good report, congratulating the TFG for the straightforward 
recommendations. He commended the report and moved its recommendations.  

  
Resolved 
  
That the Committee: 
  

1. Comments on the report of the GP Services Task and Finish Group, as set out above and 
approves the report and its recommendations. 

 
2. Refers the TFG report to the Cabinet and the Warwickshire Health and Wellbeing Board to 

consider the recommendations made for actions by the County Council and the wider 
Coventry and Warwickshire health system. 

 
7. Work Programme 
 
The Committee discussed its work programme. Paul Spencer reported that the next task and finish 
review would focus on Menopause Services. The Committee was asked to consider the size of the 
group, the terms of reference for the review, indicating any areas which should be included within 
the scope and to appoint a chair for this review. Members wishing to be involved in the TFG were 
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asked to contact Democratic Services. He added that the Council did provide a lot of information 
and support for its staff, which could be a useful resource for background information. 
  
Discussion took place on the following areas:  
  

• The Chair gave a personal reflection and spoke of the absence of commissioned 
menopause services within Warwickshire. She would not take an active role in this review 
as chair of the commissioning scrutiny committee. The Chair reminded of the briefing 
provided by the Director of Public Health. She suggested the scope include research of the 
services provided in neighbouring geographic areas including Coventry and also in councils 
of similar size/demography. This benchmarking would provide useful evidence. 

• Councillor Holland suggested that group leaders be invited to make nominations to the 
TFG.  

• Councillor O’Donnell thanked the Chair for taking forward this much needed piece of work, 
speaking about the health gender inequality aspects and she looked forward to the findings 
from the TFG.  

• Councillor Humphries used an example to show the impacts from menopause causing 
fatigue and the need for holistic social worker support to be provided in that case connected 
to an adoption process.  

• The Chair added that the focus of the review should be on the services available to 
Warwickshire residents from both the Council and the NHS. People were presenting with 
symptoms that were menopause related, linked to hormonal imbalance, including stress, 
anxiety or being tearful, which may be diagnosed as other conditions. 

• Councillor Drew asked what the council would be able to influence with its findings from this 
review process. The Chair responded that once established, the TFG would discuss the 
scope of the review and outcomes it wanted to achieve. The TFG would consider the 
recommendations to be made and who those recommendations were for. It would not be 
used as a forum purely for discussion or complaint, but would need to be constructive and 
give value, with good and demonstrable outcomes, which could be implemented, to effect 
some change. 

• Councillor Bell expected that the ICB, which was responsible for health pathways would be 
involved in this review and be asked about the pathways for menopause services. The 
Chair agreed that the ICB should be part of the conversation, firstly to understand what 
services were provided, to assess if there is a disconnect and options to bridge any gaps. 

  
Paul Spencer provided a summation of the key suggestions made to progress this review. He 
offered support to any members wishing to learn more about the work of the TFG, then explaining 
the importance of the scoping of the review, having a tight focus and seeing where this work could 
add value. The Chair added that the review group was open to members of all genders.   
  
Resolved 
That the Committee notes the work programme as submitted and that the actions identified above 
be taken forward to commence the task and finish review of menopause services. 
  

………………………………. 
Councillor Clare Golby, Chair 

 
The meeting closed at 11:55am 
  


